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The meeting was called to order at 10.10 a.m.

AGENDA ITEM 129: REPORT OF THE INTERNATIONAL LAW COMMISSION ON THE WORK OF
ITS FORTY-FOURTH SESSION (continued) (A/47/l0, A/47/95, A/47/44l-5/24559;
A/~.4/442)

1. Mr. FSADNI (Malta) said that his delegation reiterated its support for
the establishment of an international criminal court, and stressed the growing
need for such a body, bearing in mind the widespread violations of
international humanitarian law in the former Yugoslavia, which had shocked
international public opinion. The international community and, in particular,
the Sixth Committee and the International Law Commission must find lasting
solutions to admittedly complex issues.

2. Malta ac~epted the conclusions set forth in subparagraphs (a) and (b) of
paragraph 104 of the report, to the effect that the Commission had concluded
the task of analysis of the question, and that a structure along the lines of
that suggested by the Working Group could be a workable system. His
delegatio~ also supported the granting of a new mandate to the Commission to
draft the statute of the proposed international criminal court.

3. He wished, hQwever, to place on record his views on some of the more
important issues. In the first place, he agreed that the international
criminal court should'be established by a statute in the form of a treaty
agreed to by States parties, but he had difficulties with the proposal that
the court should not be a full-time body but should be constituted on each
occasion that it was required'to act. In his view, the consequential
weakening of the ~ourt caused by the lack of continuity and its diminished
independence and. authority might undermine its continued existence.

4. With regard to the courtis jurisdiction ratione rnateKiae, Malta favoured
a flexible regime with States parties to the court's statute being given the
option of specifying which international crimes they would accept as falling
under the jurisdiction of the court. That raised the issue of whether the
court could exercise jurisdiction in relation to crimes under customary
international law which had not been incorpor~ted in or defined by treaties in
force. His delegation believed that the principle of nUllum crimen sine lege
should prevail, it being established that the court could exercise its
jurisdiction only over crimes defined in e~ aoceptably precise manner in
treaties.

5. On the issue of the linkage between the proposed Code of Crimes against
the Peace and Security of Mankind and the est~blishment of an international
criminal court, his delegation believed that ~uch a linkage could prove
detrimental at the early stage, and therefore agreed with the conclusion
arrived at in paragraph 463 of the report, to the effect that the statute of
the court and the Code should be separate instruments, and that a State should
be able to become a party to the statute without thereby becoming a party to
the Code.
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6. On the issue of the jurisdiction [ctione person~ of the court, the
Commission appeared to be confident that a general solution that would satisfy
the different jurisdictional systems in existence without rendering the
court's jurisdiction virtually meaningless was within grasp. The Commission
should explore that solution further. as that could well mean the elimination
of the single most important obstacle to the establishment of the court.

7. Although it would be premature to comment on administrative arrangements
for the court. Malta woulc prefer for it to be within the United Nations
syGtem, inasmuch as that would strengthen its universal character and allow
for the possibility of utilizing structures that already existed in the
Organization.

8. The Working Group had dealt in some detail with the issues of applicahle
law, penalties and due process, as well as the prosecution aspects of the
subject. Those issues of a more technical nature should be examined in
further detail, and his delegation endorsed the Working GI0Up'S assumption
that the court should not be empowered to try an accused person in absentia;
the bringing of the defendant before the court was a question of paramount
importance.

9. Finally, his delegation felt it was important to comment on the grave
situation obtaining in the former Yugoslavia. Malta welcomed, as an initial
step, Security Council resolution 780 (1992) on the establishment of an
impartial Commission of EKperts to examine evidence of grave violations of
international humanitarian law committed in that territory, and supported the
suggestion made by the representative of Austria that an ad hoc criminal
jurisdiction should be created to deal with the alleged war crimes and crimes
against humanity committed in the former Yugoslavia.

10. Mr. DE SARAM (Sri Lanka) said that the questions whether an international
criminal court should be established and, if so. what its form should be, were
not easy to answer, and gave rise to a number of considerations that needed to
be examined. The problems were not of a strictly legal or technical nature.
but rather of an international political character, and could be summarized in
certain beliefs and uncertainties. In the first place, there was the belief
that the establishment of a network of bilateral or multilateral eY-tradition
arrangements ("try or extradite" clause) between States could achieve the same
purpose as an international criminal court. In the second place, there was
uncertainty as to how the establishment of an international criminal court
would accord with sovereignty or matters essentially within domestic
jurisdiction. There was also concern as to what the costs of establishing the
court would be, and who would bear such costs. Lastly, it was believed that
an international criminal court should be a standing body with permanent
judges, who could contribute in a continuing and consistent manner to
international criminal-law doctrine and jurisprudence. There was some
justification for all of those considerations.

I . ••
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(Mr, de Saram. Sri Lanka)

11, With respect to the first question, it had been demonstrated that the
existing extradition system did not work very well, and that it was a source
of serious jurisdictional conflicts between States, which were disruptive to
inter-State relations, In that regard, the usefulness of an international
criminal court was obvious, inasmuch as it would also serve as a deterrent to
international crime and would provide the important logistical base which a
trial of an alleged international criminal would necessitate, and which the
economic and social structures and criminal justice systems of many countries
would not be in a position to supply.

12. There were, as well, reasons of a more abstract nature for advocating the
establishment of an international criminal court. In the first place. there
had been an increased "global consciousness" and a great sense of oneness
amongst the peoples of the world. as evidenced at the United Nations
Conf~rence on Environment and Development, held in Brazil. To that must be
added the end of the cold war. which had made it possible to overcome distrust
and suspicion, and the fact that the world community had begun to look more
and more to the United Nations for solutions to international problems.

13. The question whether there should be an international criminal court had
been asked when the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of the Crime
of Genocide had been adopted in 1948, and again when the International
Convention on the Suppression and Punishment of the Crime of Apartheid had
been adopted in 1913. The question had been raised once again in 1990, when
the General Assembly had felt it timely that the International Law Commission
should consider it. The Commission had completed the first stage of its work.
and it was now up to the General Assembly to decide what course the Commission
should follow next.

14. In accordance with the clear recommendation contained in the Commission's
report, the international criminal court should be constituted by treaty and
should be convened only as required. by way of a procedure to be prescribed.
The court would have a precise jurisdictional coverage. and each State would
be able to introduce "optional" elements in the court's statute. Finally, the
court would not have exclusive competence, and, when convened, would function
concurrently with the present bilateral and multilateral "try or extradite"
treaty-network system.

15. The proposal was reasonable and realistic, and took into account the
hopes and demands of the world community, the inadequacies of the existing
system established in bilateral or multilateral treaties, the sensitiveness of
States on matters relating to their sovereignty and domestic jurisdiction, the
severe financial constraints that affected all States, and the importance of
doing everything possible to ensure that there was general consensus in the
United Nations. whatever might be the result of the deliberations on the
subject.
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(Mr. de Sarom, Sri Lanka)

16. Moreover, according to the Commission's proposal, the Sixth Committee
should not for the time being commit Governments to acceptance of an
international criminal court, but should merely recommend to the Commission
that it should continue its work on the lines proposed, and submit to the
General Assembly in 1993 a fuller report on the matter.

17. Finally, it was also very important that Governments should be consulted,
at ev~ry possible stage, and not only departments or ministries of foreign
affairs, but also national authorities in the fields of criminal law and
criminal justice ad~i~istral'on. It would be important, however, to approach
Governments for their views at the right time, and not too early, since it was
possible that premature consultation would not really serve a useful purpose
or might even be counter-productive.

lB. Mrs. FLORES (U~uguay) said that the fundamental issue posed by chapter 11
of the Commission's report was whether the Commisu;on should begin to prepare
the draft statute of the international criminbl court, and if so, whether it
should continue its work on the basis of thp. propositions contained in
paragraph 396 of the report. The issue was not a new one, although recent
developments on the international scene had highlighted its renewed
relevance. Accordingly, her delegation was in favour of the Commission being
given a fresh mandate to draft such a statute, as a matter of priority.

19. As far as the court's jurisdiction was concerned, the report restricted
it to individuals. Such a restriction could prove a valuable starting-point,
but did not take into account the situation envisaged in article 19 of the
draft articles on State responsibility, which distinguished between
international crimes and international delicts and was one of the most
significant steps forward in the codification of the juridical regime of State
responsibility. In that draft, the Commission established that in addition to
making reparation, the State that had committed the international crime could
be sanctioned.

20. Her delegation shared the view that the subject-matter jurisdiction of
the court should be limited to crimes of an international chRracter defined in
international treaties in force, including the draft Code of Crimes against
the Peace and Security of Mankind.

21. Regarding the link between the court and the draft Code of Crimes,
Uruguay believed that they were two separate projects, and accordingly that a
State could be a party to the court's statute without thereby becoming a party
to the Code, and vice versa. It also favoured a system of compulsory and
exclusive jurisdiction which offered the ?ossibility that not only States, but
also individuals, could have access to the court. and which included the right
of appeal, which was a fundamental guarantee in any criminal procedure.

/ ...
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22. In terms of otructure, the court should be a pe~anent body on account of
the importance and number of casas that could be set before its jurisdiction.
Many aspects of the issue still had to be considered. To do so, her
delegation suggested progressing step by step, perhaps by means of a working
gro~p that would set itself short- and rnediunl-tarm targets.

23. MIJ CASTILLQ (Venezuela) said, regarding the establishment of an
international criminal court, that the Commission had completed i.ts technical
analysis of the issue and that there was need for it to be granted a special
mandate to prepare a draft statute and the law applicable under the
international criminal jurisdiction.

24. His delegation had consistently expressed its support for the
establishment of an international criminal court to try crimes of an
international character. That position, which was justified by recent
developments in the international sphere, had been reasserted by the President
of Venezuela at the Summit M~eting of tho Security Council, held on
31 January 1992.

25. In practice, the international jurisdiction would not be able to base
itself on the existence of alleged partiality in national courts. It was
rather a question of principle: the international community required a
competent body to try crimes that affected it. Naturally, the question raised
complex and difficult issues to which the court's statute should provide
solutions. There would be no justification for establishing of legal
mechanisms such as observers at national judicial trials, ad hoc courts to
hear specific ~ases or the advisory opinions of the International Court of
Justice.

26. With regard to the court's structure, Venezuela suggested that it should
be full-time and that careful attention should be paid to its possible links
with the International Court of Justice, in order to determine whether the
court should operate as a chamber of that Court or independently. The
jurisdiction of the court should be compulsory in respect of serious
international crimes, and when States became parties to its statute, they
should undertake to accept its jurisdiction. In his delegation's view, the
juriSdiction of the court should also be exclusive, although it would be
acceptable if it were restricted to specific crimes such as genocide,
aggression, intervention, colonialism, serious human rights violations,
apartheid, illicit international trafficking in narcotics, hijacking of
aircraft, and kidnapping of diplomats or other internationally protected
persons.

27. The Subject-matter jurisdiction of the court should extend to crimes of
an international character defined in international treaties in force and to
those defined in new instruments such as the Code of Crime3 against the Peace
and Security of Mankind. The right to bring chargesl file complaints or make
appeals to the court should be exclusively limited 0 States, provided they

/ ...
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were parties to the statute and involved in the case. The establishment ofthe position of prosecutor for that purpose did not seem advisable. Nor didit seem advisable to include in the Statute a prov~s~on analagous toArticle 35 of the Statute of the International Court of Justice.

28. The rights of the accused and the trial procedure should be regulated bythe court's statute. In that respect, it would be inopportune to follow thewording of Article 38 of the Statute of the International Court of Justice,which applied to different cases. The proposed court should be competent notonly to try the accused, but also to rule on civil liability. A relevantprecedent was article 63 of the American Convention on Human Rights regardingthe powers of the Inter-American Court of Human Rights.

29. The statute should also make the necessary distinction between handingover an accused to the eourt and extradition, which were different matters.His delegation considered that the "double hearing" principle, as set out inarticle 14, paragraph 5, of the International Covenant on Civil and PoliticalRights, would be difficult to implement in international procedures andjurisdictions. The statute should contain pro_isions that were 6ufficient toguarantee the rights of the accused and an objective procedure, in order to
~nsure that the court's judgements were reliable and to avoid their beingreviewed by other jurisdictions.

30. To conclude, his delegation proposed that the Commission should be giventhe necessary mandate to begin to prepare the statute of the court, which inits view, should be in the form of an international treaty.

31. Mr. VARGAS-CARRENQ (Chile) said that the question of the establishment ofan international criminal court should be considered separately from the issueof the Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind, despite theclear link between them. That approach could help further to developinternational criminal law and achieve broader participation by States in eachof the projects.

32. His delegation did not share the view that extending universaljurisdiction to national courts and international cooperation in respect ofextradition were not the most suitable mechanisms for combating internationalcrime. In certain Latin American countries et least, there had recently beenfundamental changes to previous practice. The national courts had begun toimplement as national law, in trying serious human rights violations,international instruments such as the International Covenant on Civil andPolitical Rights and the American Convention on Human Rights. Furthermore,the practice of handing over known foreign criminals by means ofadministrative expulsion had developed and new bilateral and multilateraltreaties on extradition had been drawn up. His delegation approved of theinclusion in the Code of a fundamental norm stipulating the obligation ofStates to try or extradite those responsible for crimes against the peace andsecurity of mankind.

/ ...
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33. In principle, Chile hGd no objection to the establishment of an
internatiQnal criminal jurisdiction. as there were a number of arguments in
faVO!lr of gradually establishing an international criminal CQurt. However, as
a rule, the jurisdictiQn Qf the internatiQnal court shQuld be subsidiary to
that Qf the national courts. In practice, the internetional court should
merely be a means made available to States parties to its statute whereby they
CQuld guarantee justice and ensure that specific serious crimes did nQt remain
unpunished.

34. The arduous and complex issues pQsed by the question had to be addressed
with caution, flexibility and a sense of practicality. Regarding the court's
structure, it shQuld nQt fQr the time being that Qf be a permanent full-time
body, but a machinery that would permit the CQurt tQ meet on each occasion
that it was required to act. The composition of the court would be decided iu
each specific case on the basis of objective criteria that would ensure the
impartiality of its members.

35. With regard to the court's jurisdiction, his delegation thought that it
should be compulsory in the case of crimes of extreme gravity of which
humanity as a whole could be considered the victim, such as g9nocide. In the
case Qf other crimes, which, however serious, were not of such magnitude, its
jurisdiction could be Qptional and accepted where appropriate by the State
concerned.

36. With regard to the relatiQnship between the internatiQnal crj~inal court
and national CQurts, his Government stressed that the international
jurisdiction must be subsidiary, which meant that no State that wished to
investigate and punish a crime against the peace and security of mankind must
be denied an opportunity to exercise its jurisdiction. The only case in which
the international court could have sole and exclusive jurisdiction was where a
State could not try the alleged author of a crime in respect of which the
CQurt had compulsory jurisdiction, such as genocide. In no circumstances
could the international court exercise jurisdictiQn as a court of appeal or
court Qf second instance in respect of decisions reached by a national court.

31. The Commission should study the possibility of the international court
exercising advisory jurisdiction at the request of the States parties to its
statute in order tQ assist national CQurts in properly applying and
interpreting the international instruments that defined crimes against peace
and security that were within their cognizance. In that regard the advisory
powers of the International Court of Justice and of the Inter-American Court
of Human Rights had been extremely positive.

38. With regard to the applicable law, the court should take cogni~ance only
of offences defined in international instruments, including the draft Code of
Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind.

I . ..
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(Mr. VorgaE-CarreDo. ~il§)

39. As to whether the cOurt should take cognizance only of crimes committed
by individual a or whet~er its jurisdiction should also extend to States, his
delegation was in favour of the first alternative, since the trial of States
would raise very serious difficulties and, in any event, other means were
available under interDfttional law to punish unlawf~l conduct by States. As a
counterpoint to the lack of jurisdic~ion of the international court in cases
of wrongful actE by States, the roles of the Security Council and the
International Court of Justice must be str~ngthened, as must international
machinery to protect hl~an rights.

40. On the subject of State r~sponsibility, it was still not apparent wuen
States might reach agreement. Nevertheless, the absence of ideological
confrontation as a result of the ending of the cold war and the increased
opportunities in the current state of international relations to seek and
achi&ve consensus offered f&vourable circumstances which must be taken
advantage by to advancing the topic as quickly as possible as d priority in
the work 01 the Commission in the years ahead.

41. Referring to the instrumental consequences of an internationally wrongful
act, nam~ly the qU~5tion of countermeasures, he said that the question had
virtually no similarity with the regime of State responsibility recognized hy
national legal orders. Further, the fact that no adequate international
framework existed under current international law made it difficult to
determine any elements for the regulation of the conduct of States.

42. Further, while there was a wealth of inter-State practice, the elements
of lex lata were not by them6elves sufficient for codification and they would
need to be complemented by a progressive development of the ques~ion taking
into account current international realities, different legal systems and the
need to devise formulas that would lead to consensus solutions .

43. As indicated in the Commission's report, the basic requisite for
legitimate recourse to a countermeasure was the commission of an
internationally wrongful act that inf~inged the right of the State in
question. I~ ~he view of his Government it was not enough for the allegeCly
injured State to believe in good faith that an internetionally wrongful act
had been committed against it, so that a State taking countermeasures on the
basis of such an assumption must assume responsibility for its conduct and
must itself accept international responsibility if it was conclude( that no
right had been violated. The principal objective of countermeasures was to
bring about the cessation of unlawful conduct. compensate for injury caused or
ensure that the act would not be repeated. On the other hand. its criminal
role was questionable, given which his Government did not think it appropriate
for the Commission's draft to embrace a punitive function.

44. He stressed that countermeasures could not be taken automatically and
must, in principle, be preceded by some form of protest, notification, demand
or warning. Further, he fully supported the proposal that the injured State

I • ••
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shQuld nQt be able tQ take any CQuntermeasures withQut having previously
exhausted all the procedures for an amicable settlement available under
general international law, the Charter of the United NatiQns or any other
dispute settlement instrument to which the State was party, and without having
communicated its intention in a timely and proper manner, Of course, that
condition could nQt apply if the State which had committed the internationally
wrongful act did not cooperate in good faith in the choice and implementation
of the peaceful settlement procedures.

45. His Government had serious doubts as to the advisability of including
provisions relating to interim measures of protection, and, in particular, the
express authorization of such measures before initiating a peaceful settlement
procedure or during the course of such a procedure. Even though in some
specific circumstances it might be legitimate and in accordance with
internatiQnal law, to include provisions relating to interim measures of
prQtectiQn would give rise to more difficulties then advantages.

46. He concurred in the prevailing view that the application of
countermeasures should be proportional, taking into account not only the
quantitative but also the qualitative aspects of the ;njury caused. In his
view, countermeasures could be adopted only with due r .... ect for the
fundamental norms Qf international law, so that the injured State must refrain
from the use Qf countermeasures involving the threat or use of force or any
conduct at variance with the norms of international law fQr the protection of
human rights that would occasion injury to the normal discharge of diplomacy
or that would contravene a norm of jus cogens, or where the conduct involved
an obligation with regard to any State other than that which had committed the
internationally wrongful act.

41. With respect to the provision in the draft approved by the Commission in
first reading by which the legal consequences of an internationally wrongful
act of a State would be subject to the provisions and procedures of the United
Nations Charter relating to the maintenance of international peace and
security, he had serious doubte as to the advisability of including such a
norm, which raised issues which went beyond that of the international
responsibility of the State and which, rather, related to the settlement of
disputes, the distinction between legal and political disputes and the
competence of the Security Council and its relationship with other organs of
the United Nations, in particular the Internalional Court of Justice. The
Commission should carefully examine the proposal that the legal consequences
of an internationally wrongful act should be subject to Chapter VII of the
United Nations Charter.

48. With regard to international _iability for injurious consequences arising
out of acts not prohibited by international law, he said that it was a
relatively new topic within which the elements of lsx lata were not
sufficiently developed and there was a need to give particular priority to the
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further development of international law in protection of the environment. In
general, his delegation agreed with the Commission's report in that area.

49. With regard to other Commission decisions and conclusions, he welcomed
the appointment of Mr. Rosenstock as Special RaF~orteur on the law of the
non-navigational uses of international watercourses and accepted the
Commission's decision not to continue consideration of the topic of relations
between States and internetional organizations during the terms of its present
members given that the majority were of that view. Nevertheless, he hoped
that the Commission would shortly decide to consider the question of the legal
status, prerogatives and immunities of international civil servants, since the
application by analogy of the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations had
created difficulties and had led to the con~ission of legal errors by
Ministries of Foreign Affairs which could have been avoided h~d specific norms
on the matter existed.

50. Lastly, his Government wished to encourage the Commission to continue two
important activities which it had so far pursued with great efficiency,
namely, cooperation with regional legal organizations, in particular, the
European C~mmittee on Legal Cooperation, the Asian-African Legal Consultative
Committee and the Inter-American Juridical Committee, and the organization of
the international law seminar intended for students with qualifications in
international la~ and young instructors or officials of Ministries of Foreign
Affairs, in connection with which he hoped that the number of fellowships
could be increased.

51. Mr. BERMAN (United Kingdom) said that his delegation had already, in its
capacity as President ef the European Community, described the general
approach of the Community and its member States to the question of the
&stablishment of an international criminal court; he wished to add some
comments on behalf of the United Kingdom.

52. Throughout the contemporary era there had been, and there continued to
be, serious violations of rules for which, under international law, Lhe
perpetrators bore criminal responsibility; however, such perpetrators had
seldom been called to account by the legal process. Efforts had been made in
the Sixth Committee and other bodies to define offences under international
law and to establish the obligation to punish them. The purpose of such
international efforts was not punishment alone. but deterrence. His
delegation wished to explore the possibility of finding practical solutions.
It was to be hoped that that was exactly what the Commission proposed to do
under the new mandate which it sought and which his delegation believed it
should be given. The Chairman of the Commission had rightly pointed out that
States should not ask the Commission to embark on the elaboration of a draft
statute without first agraeing that the task was a worthwhile one. His
delegation was prepared to provide such assurances.

I ••.
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53. At the current, preliminary stage, it was possible to identify some
things which were not being done. No one was seeking to eliminate national
jurisdiction, but to complement it; no one was seeking to impose criminal
responsibility where none had previously existed; and no one was proposing
that accused persons should be tried in absentia. Those points helped to
define the framework within which the Commission should proceed: the
Commission's attention should be focused on issues which would need to be
resolved and, in particular, on the following three areas: prosecution,
evidence and punishment. To begin with evidence, there could be no question
of successful prosecutions without sufficient evidence: indeed, evidence was
essential. The issues with regard to evidence went beyond relatively
straightforward matters, like the collection of evidence; they included the
preservation, admissibility and relevance of evidence, the burden of proof,
identification evidence, corroboration, expert witnesses, the right to
silence, the right to confront the accuser, and so on. It was difficult to
imagine how an international court could function without applying a unified
set of rules to all cases.

54. The question of prosecution went beyond the issue of the possible
establishment of an international Prosecutor's Office. It included such
matters as ethics, the Prosecutor's duties towards the court and the defence,
the Prosecutor's discretionary powers and the basis for deciding whether a
charge should be maintained or dropped. The norms of criminal prosecutions
varied widely from one legal system to another and should, accordingly. be
specifically regulated.

55. With regard to punishment, his delegation wondered which State would bear
the burden of implementing a sentence, how that would be decided in each case
and whether the assumption could be made that issues concerning confidence and
partiality, which formed the underlying rationale for the establishment of an
international court, would cease to apply at the level of punishment. It
would also be necessary to deal with questions of punishment regimes, access,
pardon, parole and the issue of the death penalty.

56. The United Kingdom had previously been hesitant to give consideration to
the possibility of the es~ablishment of an international criminal court except
in the context of the implementation of a ,~de of crimes. After havivg
reviewed the arguments in the Working Group's report, his delegation agreed
that the Commission's mandate should be to prepare a draft statute in the form
of a treaty to which States could become parties without thereby becoming
parties to an eventual code.

57. Mr. KRAICHITTI (Thailand) said that an international criminal court could
be established by means of a statute in the form of a treaty as recommended by
the Working Gronp, and could be formally incorporated into the United Nations
structure, probably by means of a General Assembly resolution. The court
should be part of the United Nations or should be brought into relationship
with it; that was the only way to ensure a sufficient degree of international
support for its establishment and operation.

I . ..
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58. In view of its objective, which was to try individuals accus~d of
committing international crimes, and not to settle disputes between States,
the court should Dot be established on an ad hoc basis. It should not,
however, be a full-time body, but a pre-existing mechanism which could be
called into operation as required. Each State party to the statute could
nominate a number of qualified persons to act as judges when the need arose.

59. The court should not have compulsory jurisdiction. If a State became a
party to t.he ~ourt's statute, that would not automatically imply its
acceptance of the court's jurisdiction over particular offences. States
parties to the statute could accept the court's jurisdiction in relation to a
particular offence, or in advance, for a specified category of offences. The
court's statute and the draft Code of Crimes should constitute separate
instruments.

60. A State should be able to become a party to the statute while rema~n~ng

free to confer jurisdiction on the court with regard to certain crimes defined
in the draft Code of Crimes or other international conventions. A State which
accepted the court's jurisdiction should be required to hand over accused
persons to the court at the request of another State which had accepted the
same obligation. In becoming parties to the statute, States should accept
certain administrative obligations relating to the court's operating expenses.
the nomination of its judges and the custody of accused persons.

61. The court's jurisdiction should be limited to crimes of an international
character as specified in existing international treaties, inclUding the draft
Cod~ of Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind. The court shOUld
exercise jurisdiction only over the most serious offences, such as war crimes,
genocide, hostage-taking, the hijacking of ships and aircraft, and so on. The
conventions which constituted the source of law could be listed in the court's
statute. The d~sirability of such a cou~t was related to the ~uestion of
whether the existing system of universal jurisdiction was SUfficiently
effective to cope with a large number of international crimes. Moreover, the
feasibility of its creation was linked to the political will of the majority
of States and the teChnical and legal difficulties which States must
overcome. Much time and energy had been spent on answering those questions in
the Commission and other international legal forums.

62. The Thai delegation believed that. while the arguments over the
desirability or feasibility of a court might continue. further consideration
could, none the less, be given to the basis for its establishment; TI.ailand
was therefore of the view that the Commission should prepare a draft st~tute

for the court. In carrying out that mandate, the Commission should take into
account not only the views on the subject expressed in the current dei'at~, but
also the written observations, to be transmitted by Governments, on the
guidelines contained in the Working Group's report.

/ ...
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63. Mr. EQQNQMIDES (Greece) said that his delegation's views concerning the
establishment of an international criminal court had been reflected in the
statement made by the United Kingdom representative on behalf of the European
Community and its member States; the Greek delegation wished to make some
additional comments on the subject.

64. Greece shared the view that it was necessary to establish an
international criminal jurisdiction. for reasons not only of suppression and
punishment. but also of prevention. With regard to the Working Group's basic
propositions (A/47/10, para. 396), his delegation made the following
clarifications: it agreed that the court's statute should be prepared in the
form of a multilateral treaty, concluded within the framework of the United
Nations by the greatest possible number of States, which would then become
parties to the instrument; that the court should exercise jurisdiction only
over private persons, as distinct from States; that the court's jurisdiction
should extend to all crimes of an international character. both those defined
in the various treaties in force (for example. the Convention on the
Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide. the four Geneva
Conventions of 1949 on humanitarian law and the two Protocols additional to
those Conventions), and in the draft Code of Crimes against the Peace and
Security of Mankind or in future international conventions. International
practice should. for the time being. be rejected as a source of international
criminal law. The Commission hoped to complete the second reading of the
draft Code by 1996; that would fill a large gap in international criminal law
for the international community. with regard to the relationship between the
draft Cods and the court. Greece supported the most formal and organic
relationship possible: each State which became a party to the draft Code
should automatically accept the court's juriSdiction.

65. The court's jurisdiction should extend. at least in so far as the most
serious international crimes were concerned. to all States which accepted.
ratified or acceded to its statute. without any need for an additional
declaration. Exclusive jurisdiction was preferable for all crimes defined in
the Code or at least for all crimes against peace and security and the most
serious war crimes. For other crimes. its jurisdiction could be concurrent.
in which case priority for bringing criminal prosecutions would lie with
nationa.l courts.

66. With regard to the practical arrangements for the court. there was no
need for a permanent body, but rather a mechanism which could meet rapidly
whenever necessary. The other mechanisms proposed (A/47/10. paras. 473-487)
were not appropriate for the purposes of resolving the problem facing the
Commission. Finally. a regular, independent and impartial judicial procedure
should be established, with full respect for the rights of the accused. His
delegation fully agreed that the Commission should be given a mandate to draw
up a draft statute for an international criminal jurisdiction.

I • ••
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67, With regard to State responsibility, the Special Rapporteur had proposed

five draft articles concerning counte~easures; however, there was some doubt

as to whether that question should be dealt with in the framework of

international responsibility. In addition, the said provisions contained

terms and expressions which were not clear, such as the expressions "adequate

response" and "not to comply with one or more of its obligations" contained in

article 11, and the expressions "the amicable settlement procedures available"

and "the State .•• does not cooperate in good faith in the choice and the

implementation of available settlement procedures" contained in article 12.

Article 12, paragraph 3, was ambiguous in its entirety, and the expression

"out of proportion" in article 13 was vague. The serne was true of the

expression "conduct which , .• is of serious prejudice to the no~al operation

of bilateral or multilateral diplomacy" contained in article 14.

68. Moreover, article 12 was very hard on the injured State. Whereas the

State which had committed the internationally wrongful act seemed to have no

obligations, the injured State was, in principle, required to exhaust all

available settlement procedures before taking the appropriate countermeasure,

to provide appropriate and timely communication of its intention, and even to

renounce the countermeasure if it was not "in conformity with the obligation

to settle disputes in such a manner that international peace and security, and

justice, are not endangered", which provision deprived it of any possibility

of reacting to serious or very serious offences. Clearly in such cc.es a

third party would have to intervene in the interest of peace, international

security and justice, and under the United Nations Charter, that third party

could only be the Security Council. In any case, the Commission had not, as

yet, given sufficient thought to the question of countermeasures; it should do

so in connection with the provisions on collective security.

69. With regard to chapter IV of the report concerning international

liability for injurious consequences arising out of acts not prohibited by

international law, while appreciating the Special Rapporteur's efforts, he

felt that no significant progress had yet been made. He hoped that the new

guidelines laid down by the Commission would pave the way for progress to be

made the following year.

70. Concerning chapter V of the report, he supported the planning of the

Commission's activities for the term of office of its members and endorsed the

decision to defer consideration of the topic "Relations between States and

international organizations". In addition, as part of the Commission's

long-term programme of work, further consideration should be given to the

questions relating to succession of States, with particular reference to

international organizations a 1 the nationality of natural and legal persons,

as well as the question propo. j by the representative of Cyprus concerning

the implementation of United Nations resolutions; the latter had assumed still

greater importance following the recent Security Council decisions, which were

binding on States and should be implemented rapidly.

/ ...
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71. Finally, in the context of the Decade Qf International Law, the
Commission should pay special attentiQn t.Q its own function, which was to see
to the progressive development and codification of international law, and
should propose fi~ measures to strengthen and improve that function in terms
of both quality and quantity.

72. Mrs. SIRI (Slovenia) said that the idea of creating an international
criminal court had long preoccupied statesmen and scholars, but had yet to be
put into practice by States. The entire international community was currently
witnessing massive violations of humanitarian law and crimes against humanity
in B08nia and Herzegovina and, unless there was some response from the
competent international bodies, the alleged offenders would never be brought
to justice. Her country had been the first to suffer from the aggression of
the a~y acting Qn behalf of the former Yugoslavia, and her delegation would
therefore welcome any progress made by the Commission on the draft Code of
Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind and on the statute for an
international criminal court.

73. She supported the idea of establishing an international criminal court
which, in her view, should be an independent and standing body, rather than an
ad hoc organ. Although the court need not necessarily be a United Nations
body, it could be associated with the United Nations system. The court should
be established by a treaty between States parties, which treaty should include
the court's statute; she agreed with the Working Group that the court should
not have compulsory jurisdiction, in the sense of a general jurisdiction which
a State party to the statute was obliged to accept ipso facto and without
further agreement.

74. A better solution, and one which would achieve concrete results, would be
to make acceptance of the court's jurisdiction B separate act, by means of an
optional clause or on the basis of a special agreement. States not parties to
the statute should also be able to bring cases before the court, by means of
ad hoc acceptance of its jurisdiction. Clearly, the statute of the future
international criminal court and the draft Code of Crimes should be two
separate legal instrumenta, which States could ratify independently.

75. In order to guarantee the effectiveness of international criminal
proceedings, a body separate from the criminal court should be established
with the task of collecting evidence against alleged offenders and
subsequently assuming the function of prosecutor. Other speakers had already
mentioned the Commission of Experts established by Security Council resolution
780 of 5 October 1992 to collect evidence of grave breaches of the Geneva
Conventions and other violation3 of international humanitarian law committed
in the territory of the former Yugoslavia. The International Fact-finding
Commission established under article 90 of Additional Protocol I of 1977 to
the Geneva CQnventions of 1949 was a good example of an impartial and
independent fact-finding body.
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76. The tenth report of the Special Rapporteur (A/CN.4/442) drew a
distinction between the law applicable by an international criminal court and
its jurisdiction ratione materiae. Her delegation believed that the
substantive and procedural norms that the court should apply were those of
treaty law, since the direct application of international customary law might
jeopardize respect for the principle nullum crimen sine lege. The court's
jurisdiction ratione materiae could be a compromise between the exclusive
jurisdiction of the court and the concurrent jurisdiction of the States
parties to its statute, as long as the principle non bis in idem was
respected: the court should not have an appellate character in ralation to the
national criminal proceedings of those States, however.

77. The court should also have exclusive and compulsory jurisdiction for
grave war crimes, systematic violations of human rights, international drug
trafficking, the taking of hostages and the crime of apartheid. Slovenia
fully shared the position of other delegations which had described the "ethnic
cleansing" of the Muslim population in Bosnia and Herzegovina as genocide.

18. International drug trafficking represented the trans-frontier social
plague of the century; in order to achieve its effective supp~ession, that
crime and related crimes should be treated as crimes against humanity, as in
the case of its predecessors, piracy and slavery.

79. As to court's jurisdiction ratione personae, it should apply to alleged
perpetrators of the crimes included within the court's jurisdiction ratione
materiae, since such crimes involved political and other representatives of
State bodies and other perpetrators not directly related to those bodies. In
that respect, the problem of the treatment of juvenile offenders by an
international court needed to be considered. In such cases, the court should
comply with the provisions of the Convention on the Rights of the Child, which
was applicable to every person below the age of 18. It should also be borne
in mind that the First Additional Protocol to the Geneva Conventions of 1949
relating to the protection of victims of international armed conflicts
explicitly prohibited the execution of the death penalty for an offence
related to armed conflict on persons who had not attained the age of eighteen
years at the time the offence was committed. Capital punishment was forbidden
by the Slovenian Constitution and, therefore, her delegation believed that the
death penalty had no place among the sanctions of an international criminal
jurisdiction.

80. The problem of turning over a suspected offender to the court raised the
sensitive question of the seat of that criminal body, if it was decided that
it should be a standing body. In ~hat respect. the idea of "ceded
jurisdiction" as presented by the Working Group seemed attractive.
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81. As to procedure, the accused should be offered the minimum procedural
guarantees envisaged in article 14 of the International Covenant on Civil and
Political Rights and the right to appeal on the basis of the "double hearing"
principle as suggested by the Special Rapporteur.

82. In view of the clear need for an international criminal court, Slovenia
felt that the General Assembly should renew the Commission's mandate so that
it could continue its work on the matter as a priority issue.

83. Mr. SOL~IMAN (Egypt) said that recent events had made the community of
nations aware once again of the need to establish an international criminal
court. In addition, the currently prevailing atmosphere was favourable to the
establishment of a new system, after the changes that had occurred in recent
years in various parts of the world.

84. The establishment of an international criminal court, which was a matter
of increasing urgency, would undoubtedly help accelerate the adoption and
application of the Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind.
Naturally, the question required flexibility and careful consideration so as
to incorporate in the new regime the proposals made by various delegations and
thus achieve the greatest possible degree of participation.

85. Acceptance of the statute of the court should not involve automatic
acceptance of its jurisdiction. Indeed, States should perhaps be free to
accept that jurisdiction after they had acceded to the statute. In that
context, the possibility of limiting the court's jurisdiction to certain
crimes of an international nature such as genocide, international drug
trafficking, air hijacking and other forms of international terrorism should
be considered. With regard to the relationship between the statute of the
court and the Code of Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind, his
delegation felt that a distinction should be established between the two
instruments LO that a State could accede to either of them.

86. The statute of the court ftnd the draft Code of Crimes against the Peace
and Security of Mantind should be regarded as separate instruments, so that
States could accede to the first without necessarily acceding to the second.
Non-governmental humanitarian organizations such as the International
Committee of the Red Cross should be able to have recourse to the court.

87. With regard to the specific recommendations made by the Working Group, he
noted that there was general agreement that it would be preferable for the
court to be established by means of a statute incorporated in a treaty between
the States that wished to accede to that new international system: that the
jurisdiction of the new court should be limited to crimes of an international
nature defined in the international treaties in force, including the Code of
Crimes against the Peace and Security of Mankind, once it was approved and had
entered into force; and that at least at the first stage, the court's
jurisdiction should be optional and binding only on States which accepted it,
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and limited tQ persQns rather than States. It WQuld perhaps be best,
initially, to establish a provisional mechanism which would meet when
necessary. He noted that the international community had taken almQst
50 years to recommend the establishment of an international criminal CQurt; it
shQuld nQt wait so long tQ put the idea into practice. He was in favQur Qf
giving a mandate tQ the CQmmissiQn tQ prepare a draft statute.

88. Mr. AL-BAHARNA (Bahrain) said that, on the questiQn of establishing an
internatiQnal criminal CQurt, it was regrettable that the Commission was not
in favour Qf setting up a full-time judicial bQdy, Qn grounds of the need tQ
avoid an expensive institutiQnal mechanism, the possible lack of work for the
court and the absence of international experience in the exercise of criminal
jurisdiction. In his QpiniQn, the idea Qf a standing court should not be
shelved, even provisiQnally. A court which was a compromise facility would
betray a lack of conviction and would be a far cry frQm the original
conception of a vigQrous bench dispensing international criminal justice and
playing a leading role in develQping criminal jurisprudence. It was
gratifying to note that SQme members of the Commission were Qf the view that
permanence was Qf the essence if an international CQurt were tQ functiQn Qn
the basis Qf judges totally independent Qf other CQncerns except the
administration of justice. As far as CQsts were CQncerned, the CQmmissiQn
shQuld CQncentrate on the legal aspects of the qu~stion rather than on its
financial problems, which were the business of the General Assembly. He felt
that the very existence Qf a CQurt which was able to functiQn without fear or
favour from natiQnal pressure would be a SQurce of confidence and,
cQnsequently, of work.

89. His delegation believed that the CQurt should be established by means Qf
a statute. The electiQn Qf judges shQuld follow the system Qf the
International CQurt of Justice, which ensured regional representation. The
system suggested in the repQrt of the Working Group was not ideal. A system
of a panel of potential judges was open to the familiar criticism that it was
nQt a court in the traditional sense of the word. The Commission needed tQ
keep alive the proposals for a court along the ~odel of the International
CQurt of Justice.

90. On the question of the CQurt's jurisdiction, he was of the view that the
CQurt should not have compulsory jurisdiction in the sense of a general
jurisdiction which a State party to the statute would be obliged to accept
ipso facto and without further agreement. Each State would be free to accept
the court's jurisdiction either ad hoc in relation to a particular offence or
in advance for a special offence or offences. His delegation accepted the
proposition that the basic pbstulate was to provide States with plenary
control over the trial of persons within their jurisdiction. Even so. a
system in which States were free to accept or confer jurisdiction in relation
to a particular offence WQuld severely curtail the powers of the court and,
therefQre, his delegation believed that jurisdiction should be conferred in
advance with respect to offences listed by treaty or Qtherwise in the statute.
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91. His delegation supported the Working Group's approach that a broad range
of crimes ratione materiae should be established. Although it might have been
advisable to restrict jurisdiction to the offences contained in the draft
Code, it was currently clear that it would be unsafe to e.~lude the relevant
conventions from the scope of the court's statute. Although the court's
jurisdiction should be limited to crimes defined by treaties in force, it
might be necessary to make an e.ception in favour of the draft Code, since if
the Code were merely one of several multilateral conventions mentioned in the
statute of the court, the Code would be excluded from the statute until it
came into force. That would thus exclude the crimes of intervention and
colonial domination, since such crimes were neither defined nor prohibited in
any multilateral treaties in force, and that was not an ideal situation. In
order to fill that gap, the Commission should consider the possibility of
giving a special place to the Code, by making it provisionally applicable as
an annex to the statute.

92. On the question of jurisdiction ratione personae. he believed that it was
one of the most ~ifficult issues and therefore required in-depth study. In
practice, the question of personal jurisdiction of the court devolved into one
of determining which State might confer on the court the jurisdiction without
which it would not be able to proceed. Customary international law contained
a variety of principles with regard to the exercise of jurisdiction by States
which helped to determine whether the State attempting to exercise
jurisdiction had indeed the right to do so as against another State. A
different approach was therefore justified where competing criminal
jurisdictions of States was not an issue. In cases of genocide. for example.
the proposed court might be seized of a crime committed within one State by
and against nationals of that very State. Consequent!y, jurisdiction based
not on analogies of competing State jurisdiction but on the precise crime
itself might recommend itself.

93. With regard to the relationship between the Code and the statute, his
delegation agreed that a State might accept the statute and reject the Code.
However, the Commission should examine the possibility of giving the Code a
special place in the statute. The Code should be an integral part of the
United Nations system with a permanent staff. The fear was that, by shoring
administrative staff resources, the confidentiality of criminal records and
evidence might be jeopardized. His delegation would hesitate to subscribe to
the system of "regional courts" constituted to try specific crimes, since the
essence of the exercise was to achieve universality.

94. The Working Group's report (A/47/l0. annex. paras. 473-487) examined some
proposals on alternative trial mechanisms. including advisory opinions of the
International Court of Justice and decisions of national courts. The
comparison showed that the proposed court was indeed the optimal solution.
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95. On the question of applicable law for the trials of offenders (ibid.,
paras. 68-80 and paras. 488-503), crimes should be of an international and
grave c~ar~cte: and must be clearly defined in an international treaty or
other b~nd1ng 1nstrument. The Working Group was correct in rejecting the
inclusion of crimes existing under customary international law. National laws
should be referred to only in exceptional circumstances. Moreover, the
Commission should consider that problem in the light of the solution presented
in article 15 of the draft Code, which referred simply to the "general
principles of law", a formula which was sufficiently broad as to encompass
domestic legislation. As far as applicable procedure was concerned, the court
should determine its own rules once it had come into being. The Statute and
Rules of the International Court of Justice were appropriate examples. It was
difficult for his delegation to comment on the precise formula modelled on
Article 38 of the Statute of the International Court of Justice unless it had
a clearer idea of what was included in "secondary law" (ibid., para. 501).
Finally, an accused person should not be tried in absentia but should be
lawfully brought before the court. The statute must provide that, if the
court found that the accused had been unlawfully brought before it, it should
dismiss the proceedings.

96. His delegation welcomed the proposals made in paragraphs 510 to 512 of
the Working Group's report with the proviso that, with regard to the
initiation of a case, the interests of justice required not only an
independent prosecutorial system but also a preliminary inquiry or committal
proceedings before a judicial officer. As far as the initiation of a case was
concerned, any State party to the statute of the court should be entitled to
bring a complaint before the prosecuting body, after which the latter would
take over the conduct of the proceedings.

97. The report examined the problem of extradition in paragraphs 518 to 526.
A regime for extradition or handing over of the accused would have to be an
integral part of the statute, but its precise formulation was a question for
consideration at a later stage. Similarly, the report examined the
relationship between the court and the existing extradition system
(paras. 550-557). Those matters should be addressed at a later stage after
the core issues had been settled. As for the question of international
jUdicial assistance (paras. 528-545), some rules on that topic would have to
be elaborated, but a detailed treaty annexed to the statute was perhaps not

the best solution.

98. The proposals with regard to the implementation of sentences were
examined in paragraphs 546 to 549. Although the questi~n of impriso~~n~
following conviction should be considered later, the pr1mary respons1b~11ty of
carrying out the sentence should fall on the State conferring jurisdiction.
However, the question of parole, review, etc., should be left to the relevant
body within the court structure. That underlined the need for a permanent

court.
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99. His delegation invited the Commission to consider the possibility of
other forms of penalties, including a regime of community servi-:-:",. ~c:r

offenders who had been found guilty of genocide, racial discrimin~tion oud
apartheid. A separate and compulsory protocol on the implemenl:at" 101. ":If
sentences should be provided so as not to disturb the general tenor or lha
stattlte.

The meeting rose at 1.05 p.m.
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